Academic Senate Executive Committee Minutes
Monday, November 10, 2014
(Unapproved)
Call to Order
Senate Chairperson Susan Kalter called the meeting to order.
Approval of Executive Committee Minutes of October 27, 2014 The minutes will be distributed to the committee at a later date.
Oral Communication:

Vice President for Finance and Planning/Comptroller Policy List - Previously Distributed 10/13/14
A list of policies was presented to the Executive Committee to decide if they fell within the purview of the Senate. The committee agreed that they did not, so a memo listing the policies will be forwarded to President Dietz so that he may follow up with the vice presidents about reviewing these policies. The policies have not been reviewed for at least ten years.
Distributed Communications:

10.23.14.04
From Peter Bushell/Rules Committee: Creation and Revision of Policy – Previously Distributed 10/27/14

Senator Stewart: There were a couple of suggestions for changes and we decided to remove the “president’s designee”, because the president would ultimately have to sign the policy. 

Ms. James: I wanted to make sure you added “Last Approved” along with “Last Submitted” on the forms.

Senator Kalter: We have “Date of Approval by Academic Senate, if applicable” and “Date of Approval by the President” on both of the forms.
Senator Stewart: It’s at the bottom.

Ms. James: I thought you said they took that out.

Senator Stewart: At the top of the form “Last Approved” was struck because they wanted “Date of Submission” and “Date of Last Review”. If something is changed, there would be a place for the president’s approval and the Senate’s approval.

Senator Kalter: I think it would be a good idea for Larry and I and maybe legal counsel to meet because you might have noticed that Rules did not accept our proposed change about approval versus notification of the Executive Committee for taking policies off the website.

Senator Stewart: The discussion around that was that nothing should be taken off the website. If something is being changed for legal reasons, the policy should stay there with a notification that it is being changed and where to go to get updated information. But rather than have the Exec Committee set how long a policy might come down, that would be the president’s responsibility. Sam Catanzaro said that it is a legal thing. This is the person that could go to jail or get fined. So for us to take that responsibility might put him in jeopardy. So the wording was something like the president would notify the Executive Committee.

Senator Kalter: Sam is not a lawyer, so I would just like to make sure that Lisa, Larry and I are all on the same page.

President Dietz: There may be something that would extend liability if we left it up there.

Senator Kalter: I think we should be really clear about where the liability lies because part of this is about legal stuff and part of it is about communication. If we can conference and work that out, I think it will be ready.

Senator Stewart: Our thinking was there has to be a conduit for the website. Somebody has to know what’s going on with the website and nothing should be taken down from the website so that the Exec Committee would be informed through the president so that we are understanding what is going on.

Senator Lessoff: The wording suggests that a policy could be taken down.

Senator Stewart: That is a legal issue. Sam talked to legal and they said that there might be a liability issue in leaving a policy up that is out of date.

Senator Kalter: I’m proposing that you give us a little more time, make sure I am understanding exactly what the legal concern is and that we are all on board with the wording.  We are not going to send it back to Rules and not talk about it next time, but maybe the time after.

President Dietz: That would be helpful; I would like to close that legal loop.
10.29.14.01
From Jonathan Rosenthal/University Curriculum Committee: Honors of Distinction Catalog Copy (Information Item 11/19/14)
Senator Crowley: Long ago, this policy was put in place for when students would transfer here. We want to welcome transfers, so we are decreasing from 50 down to 30 hours. We had the discussion that that was equal to two semesters, but Jonathan said it was equal to three semesters. A student can conceivably be here for three semesters and they may graduate with honors. Our committee recommends that this go forward.
Senator Johnson: He said it would be three semesters because it has to be at the time that they apply for graduation. So it wouldn’t include their final semester.

Policies From Human Resources; Approved by Vice President Alt, but not President Dietz; Posted on the Policies Website:
11.07.14.01
Hourly Timesheet Procedure

11.07.14.02
Non-Exempt Hourly Work Time Policy
11.07.14.03
Holiday Policy

11.07.14.04
Vacation Policy

11.07.14.05
Exempt Employees Benefit Reporting Policy
11.07.14.06
Attendance and Punctuality Policy
11.07.14.07
Administrative Closings Policy

Senator Kalter: The next set of policies is a group of policies from Human Resources. This kind of relates back to the Policy on the Creation and Revision of Policies. This is an example of how the system is going wonky in the last couple of months where we have an approval by a designee and the policies have already been posted on the website, but the president has not yet approved them, which seems like it probably shouldn’t happen. These are polices that Vice President Alt and HR were working on because of the change of almost 200 civil service employees from monthly to hourly employees.
Senator Stewart: Are those things we do review, because they don’t seem to be in the broadest terms?
Senator Kalter: They do not seem to me to be traditional Senate policies. Larry, do you know if things are changed that sort of relate to civil service or AP, do the AP or Civil Service Council see them before they are approved or while they are being changed?

President Dietz: My sense is that they are involved in discussions with HR during the development of new policies and I have one-on-ones with the head of the two councils, so we have talked about this. I don’t know if they have reviewed specific language.

Senator Kalter: It’s probably a good process to have them involved.

President Dietz: I have a cabinet meeting tomorrow and I can talk to them about this.

Senator Kalter: It sounds like we are determining that these do not go through the Senate.

Senator Hoelscher: I don’t see how we could have any effect on them because they are driven by various laws. I appreciate that we get to see them, but I don’t think they are up for Senate debate.

Senator Kalter: Ok, they will be talked about in cabinet and hopefully the appropriate person will approve them.

President Dietz: Yes.
11.06.14.01
From Sam Catanzaro/Protection of Minors Committee: Protection of Minors Draft Policy (Dist. Academic Affairs Committee) Returned to Sam Catanzaro/Lisa Huson
Senator Lessoff: One of the things that frequently comes up is that a certain number of our students in their freshman year come to us before they are 18. In all surveys that you give out, there has to be a clause in the survey that says only people who are 18 years or older can take the survey. I read clause four, which says ‘any university programs or activities involving minors must be supervised by at least one adult affiliated with the university who has successfully completed a criminal background check and an education program that explains mandatory reporting requirements.’ The way I read that is that every faculty member that might have freshmen in their class would be subject to a criminal background check. Do they intend that?
Provost Krejci: We have gone through this several times and I remember asking that question. I believe it’s some place but I am not putting my eyes on it.

President Dietz: My understanding is that minors are defined as individuals under 18 who are not enrolled or accepted for enrollment. 

Senator Stewart: We have Saturday classes where elementary school kids come in and they are taught by our students. We have faculty who are supervising that so should they have criminal background checks?

President Dietz: If you are supervising non-enrolled elementary school children, yes.
Senator Stewart: Our students have background checks.

Senator Johnson: According to this, wouldn’t the students qualify as the supervisors?

Senator Stewart: They are adults affiliated with the university.

Senator Kalter: My concern is having a policy that does not protect minors who are enrolled.

Provost Krejci: My understanding was that there are other things in place for that, but those are questions we can check out with legal counsel.

Senator Kalter: I am not sure that this policy is ready for the Senate. This policy is not applicable if supervision is provided by a parent or legal guardian. That seems to put a child at risk, for example, of mandatory reporting of sexual abuse by a parent.  Number 3, ‘When Illinois State University students are hosting high school students, including perspective student athletes, participating in pre-enrollment visits’, I am not sure why we would not want the policy to apply to that.

Senator Hoelscher: I can imagine if we did not exempt ISU professors, then the burden of making sure that your class did not have anyone under the age of 18 and then providing all that training—that’s a resource constraint. 

Senator Kalter: It seems as though liability would also be significant.

Provost Krejci: Sam and the committee have been working on this and looking at what is feasible. There has been a lot of research on this, so any questions we have, we could talk with them to get clarification to see the rationale.

Senator Kalter: Given how much Academic Affairs has on its plate, I am wondering if that should happen through Academic Affairs or …

Senator Crowley: It is an Academic Affairs kind of thing. It’s also kind of a Faculty Affairs thing. Is it more Faculty Affairs than Academic Affairs?

Senator Kalter: I have a full page of questions. Some of them are quite minor, but some are major.

President Dietz: We have already planned the agenda for the cabinet meeting tomorrow, but I could bring this up at that meeting. Lisa Huson is involved with that meeting. We can have her make another pass at this and express the concerns that have come up. The meeting is at 10:00 a.m. tomorrow morning; if anyone wants to send me anything, I will include it in the conversation.

Senator Hoelscher: It makes me a little queasy to not have a clue about what this means to us in terms of cost. I don’t just mean dollars; I mean hours and all kinds of things. 

Senator Lessoff: If we start setting up these constraints where everybody is watching themselves, then we can’t fulfill our basic purpose—an open, friendly, welcoming campus.
Senator Kalter: I think the burden issue may be something that the Senate should debate, but I am more worried on the liability side of leaving gaps that would endanger a minor. That should probably be sewn up before it comes to us.

President Dietz: The openness and encouraging is kind of the hallmark of who we are. The other end of that is unfunded mandates and trying to be iron-clad tight. Somewhere in the middle is where we will sort this out, but having the conversation will make people aware. I will be happy to give this back to Lisa tomorrow and if anyone wants to send me something electronically before 10 tomorrow, it can be part of the discussion. It doesn’t have to be by 10, if you want to send me information anytime.

Senator Kalter: Wonderful. Thank you.

Senator Crowley: There are already policies in place for minors, for example, for the lab schools. So keep that in mind instead of re-inventing the wheel.

11.06.14.02
From Peter Bushell/Rules Committee: Planning and Finance Committee Membership – Blue Book Addition (Information Item 11/19/14)
Senator Kalter: We had sent to the Rules Committee a request for them to consider adding the Vice President for Student Affairs or a designee to the Planning and Finance Committee and they have decided that that was a good idea—ex-officio, non-voting.
11.06.14.03
From Peter Bushell/Rules Committee: CFA Council Bylaws – Revised (Information Item 11/19/14)
05.09.13.01
From 2013-14 Rules Committee/ CFA Council: CFA Council Bylaws – Original Markup for Comparison
Senator Stewart: There was something in the bylaws for a referendum. They needed 10% from each constituency. We sent it back to the college and said did you really mean this and they said 10% from one constituency is how it came back.
Senator Kalter: My question is about who the chairperson can be; I can ask that on the Senate floor.

Senator Stewart: They wanted it to be as open as possible. Most of the time, people other than faculty aren’t going to get involved because they don’t have a requirement to be active on committees and taking that responsibility. But we have several people in CFA who would want to take on that responsibility and the faculty have no problem with that.

Senator Kalter: I will ask also on the floor whether other bylaws allow the chair of the council to be an AP or civil service or if it has to be a faculty member.

Senator Stewart: I think it was in the name of shared governance for everyone, not just faculty.

Proposed Agenda for the Academic Senate on November 19, 2014: 
Academic Senate Meeting Agenda

Wednesday, November 19, 2014
7:00 P.M.

OLD MAIN ROOM, BONE STUDENT CENTER
Call to Order

Roll Call

Approval of Minutes of November 5, 2014
Pensions and Other SUAA Items (Chuck McGuire, Provost’s Office)

Chairperson's Remarks

Student Body President's Remarks

Administrators' Remarks

· President Larry Dietz
· Provost Janet Krejci 
· Vice President of Student Affairs Brent Paterson 

· Vice President of Finance and Planning Greg Alt
Committee Reports:  

Academic Affairs Committee: Senator Crowley
Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: Senator Lessoff
Faculty Affairs Committee: Senator Horst
Planning and Finance Committee: Senator Rich 
Rules Committee: Senator Bushell

Information Items: 

11.06.14.02
 Planning and Finance Committee Membership – Blue Book Addition (Rules Committee)
11.06.14.03
CFA Council Bylaws – Revised (Rules Committee)

05.09.13.01
CFA Council Bylaws – Original Markup for Comparison
10.29.14.01
Honors of Distinction (Academic Affairs Committee)
Communications
Adjournment
Motion XLV-113: By Senator Hoelscher, seconded by Senator Stewart, to approve the agenda. 
Senator Crowley: What is the status of the granting of two degrees?
Senator Lessoff: It was referred to our committee to do due diligence about whether there are any financial implications. Jonathan Rosenthal got back to me and said that there are no financial implications. I said that’s good; but we also have to be able to explain to the Senate why there are no financial implications, so if we could have just a brief explanation of how budgeting works for second majors so that we could present that to the Senate. It may not be possible to find some good way of projecting the numbers and the costs. The hope is to get it done quickly.

Senator Kalter: Jonathan has said in the past that the UCC does not make budgetary decisions. Curricular decisions are made based on academic and intellectual criteria, not on budgetary criteria. But the problem is that sometimes you are making major academic decisions and you need to have a way to figure out whether the institution can accommodate them. What we are looking at here is a change to a degree requirement, which usually comes straight out of UCC rather than coming up from the colleges or departments. When people are counting things like degrees and credit hours and the census day head counts, those are often used to determine where the money will be apportioned. We found some departments that have an enormous number of double majors, yet those have not been factored into the budgetary process in the past. Maybe by granting a degree, that budgetary process could essentially shift because suddenly you’ve got a degree granted.
Senator Lessoff: When I presented it to the committee, I said that this is a really good change and is it even possible to do projections and is it even worth it. John Bantham on our committee said that this has been the source of a lot of discussion because we do so many double majors, so we should look at this. Jim Jawahar had the same reaction. We might be asking for numbers that don’t exist, but I felt if we could at least explain how this worked, then that might satisfy some of the concerns. I was hoping that Jim and Jonathan would get back to me quickly so we could have a conversation in the committee.
Senator Kalter: If we could say this could actually help your case. This could eventually shift resources because there is a degree attached. It’s good to look into that question.

Provost Krejci: Chuck McGuire and I can have some kind of discussion with your committee. These things are not easy to shift. We are getting our arms around if you shift it, how might you shift it.

Senator Johnson: Is how quickly we get this passed going to affect December graduates?

Senator Kalter: I don’t believe so because this is the kind of thing that goes into a catalog, so it would go under the next catalog year.

Senator Johnson: It would even be this in May?

Senator Kalter: It would be in the 2016-18 catalog.

Provost Krejci: I think that is actually correct, but I would love to check it out with Jonathan because sometimes if you are making restrictions for students, you can’t put it in the catalog, but there are some instances that when we are opening up to give students more options, you can do that earlier. But I don’t know, so let’s check with Jonathan.

The motion to approve the agenda was unanimously approved.
Adjournment

Motion XLV-114: By Senator Hoelscher, seconded by Senator Stewart, to adjourn. The motion was unanimously approved.
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